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Finance and Investment Committee

Minutes of the meeting held on 
Tuesday, 14 March 2017 at 09:00 
in the Warneford Boardroom, Warneford Hospital, Headington, Oxford OX3 7JX
	Present:
	

	Lyn Williams
	Non-Executive Director (the Chair/LW)

	Stuart Bell
	Chief Executive Officer (the CEO/SB)

	John Allison
	Non-Executive Director (JA)

	Martin Howell
	Trust Chair (the Trust Chair/MH) 

	Mike McEnaney
	Director of Finance (the DoF/MME) 

	In attendance:

	Kerry Rogers

Hannah Smith

Paul Dodd

Chris Wright

Claire Dalley

Laura Smith

Chris Hurst
Emma Roberts
Emily Betts
	Director of Corporate Affairs and Company Secretary (KR)

Assistant Trust Secretary (HS) 

Deputy Director of Finance (PD) (Part Meeting)
Cost Improvement Programme Manager (CW) (Part Meeting)

Director of Estates (CD) (Part Meeting)

Corporate Governance Office (LS) (Minutes)

Incoming Non-Executive Director from 01 April (CH) observing
PricewaterhouseCoopers - observing
PricewaterhouseCoopers – observing 


	1.
	Welcome and Apologies for absence


	

	a


	No apologies for absence were received.

	

	2.
a

b
c


	Minutes of the meeting held on 31 January 2017
The minutes of the meeting held on 31 January 2017 were approved as a true and accurate record.

Matters Arising
The Committee confirmed that the following actions from the 31 January 2017 Summary of Actions had been completed, actioned or were on the agenda for the meeting: items 5(a), 6(k)-(l) and 10(b). 

The actions against items 4(b), 8(d) and 13(b) would be held over to the next meeting.

	Action



	3. 
a

b
c
d

e

f


	Financial Plan/Financial Sustainability Plan and utilisation of reserves update 
The Director of Finance gave an oral update and noted that at month 11 the year to date adverse variance was £1.8m with a £2.3m contingency.  He said that the plan should still be met, although there have been losses in relation to reconciliation of VAT for Oxford Pharmacy Store (OPS) (one off - £145k) and Bucks CQUIN (£284k). He added that the Staff Survey and Flu Jab CQUINs would also not be met, however he said that the FY18 CQUINs would be more rigorously defined, assigned and managed. 

The Director of Finance said that agency costs had reduced significantly, although noted there had been a peak in January 2017.  He explained that the Older People’s Directorate were running ahead of plan due to out of hours and community nursing. He said that Oxfordshire CCG had increased their surplus and he is looking to see if the Trust can get any additional revenue from them.  
The Deputy Director of Finance tabled a paper on FY18 budget setting to the meeting which had not previously been circulated. He explained that the Trust must keep within the financial envelope set by NHS Improvement (NHSI). He added that the Cost Improvement Plan (CIP) target is £7.4m. 
The Chief Executive asked how the Oxfordshire risk share had been accounted for within the plan and whether it had been assumed to be cost neutral. The Deputy Director of Finance explained that the plan assumed that the risk was managed. 
The Director of Finance explained that budget setting will be reviewed by service line with a focus on opportunities for driving revenue. He added that activity plans would be set within budgets allowing productivity reports to be generated each month. He explained that the key area is workforce establishment as this related to 70-75% of the budget. John Allison queried how establishments relate to safer staffing and the Director of Finance explained that establishments take into account absence rates etc. and can be more precise with e-rostering. The Director of Finance acknowledged that this will require significant cultural changes and Heads of Service will need to be held to account for their budgets. He said that budgets would be finalised to go to April Board.  
The Committee noted the oral update and the tabled report on FY18 budget setting. 


	

	4.

a

b

c
	Cash Flow Report

The Deputy Director of Finance presented paper FIC 11/2017 and highlighted the Trust’s cash balance at 31 March 2017 is forecast at £14m which is £2m above plan. The Director of Finance added that the forecast for FY17/18 was £12.9m based on current plan and said this would reflect the Sustainability and Transformation Fund bonus payment expected in April 2017. 
The Trust Chair asked whether reduced proceeds from asset disposal were due to a timing issue and the Deputy Director of Finance confirmed it was and that some proceeds had originally been anticipated for inclusion this financial year. 

The Committee noted the report. 


	

	5.

a

b

c

d

e

f

g

h

i
j
	Cost Improvement Programme (CIP) highlight report

Chris Wright joined the meeting.
Chris Wright presented paper FIC 12/2017 and said that the CIP is forecast to deliver £4.9m against a £6.5m target. The target for FY18 is £7.4m and plans are in place for £3m.  He explained that work had been undertaken with the Directorates to develop CIPs and said that the Adult Directorate have identified significant savings.  The Chair expressed concern about the gap to target.  
The Chief Executive recommended that CIP planning examine in more detail the opportunities which may be offered by the Forensic New Care Model and a potential relocation of Cotswold House eating disorders.  

Chris Wright added that analysis of vacancies on hold  also indicated opportunities for savings. He could write to each budget holder to confirm whether these posts are needed.  The Committee discussed the likelihood of vacancies leading to savings.  The Chair suggested that Chris Wright also link with Financial Management on this.  The Chief Executive cautioned that although some areas may have delayed recruitment towards the end of this financial year, this may not be a sustainable long term solution.  
John Allison said £7.4m target for FY18 would be difficult but to get as close as possible this needs a top down approach to look at the bigger picture and explore cross-Directorate opportunities. The Trust Chair added that it is important to look at increasing revenue rather than focusing on cost savings. 

The Chair asked whether there were ways of using technology to make services more efficient. The Director of Finance said that the technology is already in place but needs to be used more effectively. 
The Committee discussed the action from 10(b) from the previous meeting in relation to the CIP risk and issues matrix and the inclusion of more information in the matrix on actions being taken in response to risks.   John Allison suggested that the risks be rewritten to more clearly indicate how they were being dealt with and to ensure that they were not being captured in such a way as to impliedly give permission to fail.  
Chris Wright and Paul Dodd left the meeting.

Claire Dalley joined the meeting. 

The committee noted the report. 

	

	6.
a

b
c

d
	Warneford Hospital Buildings and Estates Working Group minutes of the meeting on 27 February 2017

The Chief Executive presented the paper FIC 15/2017 which had previously been circulated and gave an oral update and explained that the University of Oxford Fundraising Team think they could support fundraising to develop the Warneford site and this request is going through university procedures.  
The Director of Estates explained that she had informal discussions with the Council, however nothing has been formally shared. It was agreed that the Chief Executive and John Geddes, Head of University Department of Psychiatry, would make contact with the Council before engagement with the public. The Director of Estates is meeting with the University of Oxford on 15 March 2017 to finalise an engagement plan. 
The Director of Estates said a workshop had been held with clinical teams and a matrix has been developed to show what is required and what would be desirable for the Warneford site. 
The Committee noted the minutes. 


	SB

	7.

a

b

c

d

e

f

g
	Estates’ Capital Programme quarterly update report

The Director of Estates presented paper FIC 16/2017 which had previously been circulated and highlighted the number of blue (completed) and green (no risks) projects. She added that there were no major concerns or issues going into the end of the financial year. She said that FY18 plans were being finalised and would go through services and Capital Programme Sub-Committee for sign off. 

The Director of Estates reported that all windows on the Warneford site had been replaced as part of the Manchester Ligature Risk Assessment and that a lot of work had been done to improve engineering infrastructure on new switchboards. 
The Chair asked for an update on progress with the Phoenix Ward project. The Director of Estates said the work is almost complete and explained that the seclusion room work would be delayed until the next financial year to ensure there are enough beds available. 
The Chair asked for an update on Haleacre move and the Director of Estates explained that the delay in moving was due to difficulties finding a second base in Amersham. She said that a possible space has been identified within a GP surgery and the Clinical Director for the Adult Directorate is leading discussions with the GPs and the Clinical Commissioning Group. 

The Trust Chair asked for an update regarding Manchester Ligature Risk Assessment work. The Director of Estates said that a new door-type had been identified and she suggested replacing en-suite doors with anti-ligature curtain rails as an interim measure and installing the new doors on a rolling plan. The Chief Executive questioned whether it was worth investing and installing all doors; the Director of Estates explained that due to the number of en-suites it would take considerable time and resource to install all the doors. The Director of Finance said that this needs to progress carefully with enough cash conserved to cover the cost.  
The Trust Chair noted a number of projects where there are potential safety issues and said these need to be progressed. The Director of Estates explained that everything is risk assessed to consider impact of not actioning and anything potentially impacting patient/staff safety is reviewed at SMT monthly. The Director of Finance added that there is a risk register for all estates issues which is fed into the capital programme.  

The committee noted the report. 


	

	8.
a

b
c

d
	Capital Programme sub-committee: January 2017

The Director of Finance gave an oral update and said that the sub-committee was running smoothly. He explained that the work regarding seclusion rooms had been signed off by operational and nursing teams and said this work would set new standards. The digital dictation review had been undertaken and will be implemented. The Boundary Brook House move to Raglan House was approved subject to validation. 

He added that the sub-committee will keep track of progress with the Warneford Masterplan. The sub-committee will also implement a 5 year Estates transformation plan and update the Estates strategy. 
The Chief Executive provided an update regarding the Slade site and explained that NHSI had agreed to transfer the site from Southern Health (SHFT) to Oxford Health as part of the transfer of Learning Disability Services. The Director of Estates will contact SHFT for a layout of the site. 
The Committee noted the oral update. 


	

	9.

a

b
	Capital Programme Financial Update

The Director of Finance tabled a report on capital expenditure and gave an oral update. He noted that forecast spend had been £5.1m, but it was anticipated that less than this would be spent. He explained that Care Quality Commission (CQC) works had not been included at the beginning of the year and the plan had been reshaped to include these works. He added that IT had seen significant shortfall due to the Microsoft licence, however they have reduced Electronic Health Records (EHR) spend. 

The Committee noted the oral update. 


	

	10.

a
	Microsoft Licensing Strategy Business Case – update pending new option appraisal for next meeting

The Director of Finance presented paper FIC 13/2017 which had been previously circulated and explained that since the last Committee meeting a new option had been identified which would improve security. It was agreed that the Director of Finance would review the decision and report back in May. 

The Committee noted the report. 


	DoF

	11.

a

b

c


	Electronic Health Record/ IM&T update

The Director of Finance gave an oral update and highlighted that a test for the next upgrade would take place on 03 April 2017. He explained that this update would stabilise the system but not significantly change it. He added that the EHR team are focusing on the community health module and are meeting with teams to try and standardise systems. 

The Director of Finance said that the Interim Director of Performance, has undertaken a huge amount of work on standardising data which should improve performance. 

The Committee noted the oral update. 


	

	12.

a

b

c
	OPS update including: financial review for the 7 months to October 2016; minutes of the OPS Board; and customer survey

The Director of Finance presented paper FIC 14/2017 which had been previously circulated and highlighted the performance at the end of January (month 10). He reported that work is underway on the governance of OPS over the next year. He added that the move to bigger premises has been put on hold due to potential risks. 

The Director of Finance noted that he would also provide an update after the Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency inspection in September.  

The Committee noted the report. 


	

	13. 
a

b


	Any other business 
It was agreed to move Finance and Investment Committee from a Tuesday to allow the Chief Operating Officer to attend. HS and LS to look at options for moving committee dates. 

The Chief Executive explained that this was Lyn Williams’ last meeting as Chair of this committee and thanked him for his considerable contributions to the Committee over many years. Chris Hurst will take over as Chair of the committee from May. 


	HS/LS

	The meeting was closed at:  10:56
	

	Date of next meeting:  

· Thursday, 11 May 2017: 09:00-11:30 
	


FIC 57/2017


(Agenda item: 18)
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